
Minutes of the meeting of Moulton Parish Council held at Moulton School on Thursday 16th March 2017 at 6.30 pm.

	Present                          Cllrs
	W Rampling  Chairman                        
P Collin
	D Clarke


	
	Rachel Webb
E Chambers
	

	
	D James
	

	
	
	


APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE –   Cllrs R Wallwork, Mark Price & Jule Bonner (excused due a previous engagements) and County Councillor Robin Millar.
ALSO PRESENT – the Clerk, D Cllr Roger Dicker and  4 members of the public.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST – Cllrs Douglas James (Packhorse Fencing – village maintenance contract) and Ed Chambers (planning 22 The Street).
THE VILLAGE GREEN
The Clerk advised that she had submitted the various forms to register the Parish Council’s title for the entirety of the Village Green, and at the same time had made enquiries regarding the track outside the cottages adjacent to the river at Brookside leading from the vehicle access track.
The Land Registry had acknowledged receipt of the documents but was currently experiencing a delay in following up enquiries.  

The Council had now received all the voluntary contributions of £50 requested from the owners of the cottages adjacent to the Green and the owner of Bridge Farm House last year.   A load of planings had been purchased at a cost of £474.76 in January 2016 and with the hire of a tractor and operator (4hrs at a cost of £200), and volunteer Parish Council labour, work had been carried to renovate the tracks.

The tracks around the green had suffered as a result of the winter weather and the Chairman recommended that further works were required to stabilise the surface.  He was authorised to order 2 loads of planings from D Haird & Co, and the Clerk was to discharge the invoice on receipt of the goods.
POLICE MATTERS
Proposed public meetings commencing 6.30pm had been fixed for Mildenhall on Wednesday 7th June and Newmarket on Tuesday 5th September.  The Clerk confirmed that the West Area Police Inspector Mark Shipton would be attending the annual parish meeting in April.  The Chairman suggested that he should be invited to take questions from the floor, rather than making a full presentation.
Community Speed Watch & Vehicle Activated Speeding Signs 
The Constabulary Senior Speed Enforcement Officer had advised the Clerk that a decision had been taken to carry out speed checks along Bury Road and Chippenham Road, but not in The Street. 
Tim James, the Community Speed Watch co-ordinator will be carrying out checks over the next few weeks, and reported that following the presence of the police speed checks, there had been a noticeable reduction in speeding through the village.
The camera had been handed to the Kentford Speed Watch Team and the Chairman of their Council and Cllr Julie Bonner (Vice Chair Moulton PC) had carried out checks on the B1506 near the entrance to Jeddah Way.

Bill Rampling advised that he and Cllr Mark Price had met Cllr Charlene Vandenbroucke, representing Gazeley Community Speed Watch to discuss the return of the VAS sign which had been in Gazeley for the month of February.  The sign was now back on the Newmarket Road for March after which it would then be transferred back to Gazeley for the month of April.  Gazeley Parish Council had discussed the arrangements for shared use, and it was understood that councillors wished for this arrangement to be clarified in a written Memorandum of Understanding, which was to be sent to the Clerk.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 6th February 2017 had been circulated, and it was unanimously agreed that these should be signed as a correct record by the Chairman.
COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS – a copy of Cllr Robin Millar’s report for March 2017 had been circulated.  He advised that it was his intention to stand as a conservative candidate for the Newmarket and Red Lodge Division in the forthcoming elections, and if re-elected looked forward to continuing to support the Council and residents of Moulton
HIGHWAY MATTERS 
School Footpath –   Cllr Millar had advised that the feasibility and estimated build costs now  totalled in excess of the £25k S106 monies put aside for this scheme.   However, he had arranged for £5k of the S106 monies for the Improvement Transport Funding to be used for this footpath to ensure the scheme was delivered in full, as promised.  A date had still not been given for the start of the work.
As a result there was now only £5k available for the passenger transport works.  Following feedback on suggestions, Cllr Millar had obtained the following costings for possible schemes:-
Bus Shelter on Dalham Road – there could be an objection from Highways over visibility issues from St Peters Avenue.  Cost for 3 bay shelter was around £4,500 plus £1,000 for the base.
Bus Shelter at entrance to Farriers Grange – it was suggested that a better location would be opposite the existing one outside the Business Park.  Costs as above, but dropped kerbs would also need to be installed at around £2,500.
Dropped Kerb on both side of the Newmarket Road – Highways Authority pointed out that there were already dropped kerbs (driveways).

Double Yellow Lines on bend on Jeddah Way – if wording of S106 specifies ‘passenger transport works’ this would not be appropriate expenditure.

The Chairman suggested that in the light of these costings and comments from the Highways Authority, it would seem appropriate that the balance of the funding for passenger transport (£5k) should be utilised for a scheme at Moulton End, as the funding was generated from development here.  It was proposed, and unanimously agreed that the Clerk should be instructed to advise Cllr Millar that the surplus funds should go towards a Bury bound bus stop opposite the Business Park on the B1506.
Outstanding highway concerns – Cllr Millar had not updated the Clerk on the following:-
The road markings on the Newmarket Road junction were already wearing out, and there was also a loose kerb stone – opposite the Post Box outside the PO Stores.

Request for installation of NO PARKING or KEEP CLEAR road markings across the entrance (but painted on the public highway) to Mayes Meadow and Park Close to deter parking, and to allow a better flow of traffic passing the parked cars outside the PO Stores.

The roadside bank was being eroded at the bottom of Church Road by the Ford, due to the refuse lorry turning here – it was requested that some form of kerbing/posts needed to be installed to prevent further erosion.

Rain water was still ponding on the B1085 on Chippenham Road, following re-surfacing and re-shaping to disperse the surface water, because the drains had not been correctly installed below the new road surface to allow drain off.
At the February meeting Cllr Millar had undertaken to make further enquiries into the ‘issues’ reported by D Cllr Roger Dicker re traffic calming measures on Jeddah Way.   The draft unilateral undertaking was currently being negotiated with the Developer of the ‘village hall site’.  The consent to build 4 new homes was conditional on the Developer financing traffic calming on Jeddah Way.  It was understood that this was in the hands of the County Council, but it was rumoured that there was some reluctance to proceed with any urgency as officers were of the view that a scheme was unnecessary, as they felt that the bend in the road was sufficient to slow down traffic. 
The Council were anxious to receive an update on all these matters.
 

Footpath signposts – various signs needed replacing, or new posts installed including the bridle path (No 14) post by the Church, and the adjacent metal post has one of its signs missing. Also the one by Trinity Cottages (Footpath 2), the sign by the Pack Horse Bridge and  the stile (FP 5) from The Street across the meadow to The Bridge.

The Clerk undertook to report these to the Area Rights of Way Officer, Claire Dickson at Claire.dickson@suffolk.gov.uk
Pedestrian Route from Moulton School to Kentford - the Clerk reported that a resident from Farriers Grange had contacted the County Council with a request that the route be reassessed.  She had pointed out that there were now a significant number of primary age children living in Kentford. There were 9 cars making the journey twice daily with a significant number of younger children on the estate attending Moulton pre-school. She often cycled with  her daughter to school along this busy stretch and had witnessed a number of other parents with small children, buggies and dogs on leads attempting to walk the route to school along the uneven grass verges which were in places unpassable, resulting in them walking on the road itself.  The school had proposed a trial of varying pick up and drop off times to try to alleviate the congestion, however it was viewed that encouraging parents not to use cars by providing safe routes for walking and cycling would be a better solution. 
The Chairman had been in touch with the Estate Managers for both Lanwades Stud and Godolphin to discuss the practicalities of turning the grass verges adjacent to their land into a walkable route, and both managers had been supportive of the scheme.  In addition the Chairman had discussed proposals with the Chairman of Kentford Parish Council, and both had agreed that prior to any plans for a walkable route being implemented, a request should be made to extend the speed limit between the 2 villages along the B1085, and the Clerk was asked to raise this with the Highways Authority.  
The Chairman advised that he would be drafting a design specification for plans for a walkable route along the B1085.  This would entail moving or raising road signs, bridging drainage gullies, and nearer Kentford the roadside banks would require cutting back to road level to provide a flat surface.  As funding became available it would then be possible to carry out the work in stages.
DISTRICT COUNCIL 
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW

The Chairman reported that he and the Clerk had met Malcolm Baker, the Chairman of Kentford PC to consider the Committee Papers in connection with the Boundary Review, which had been previously circulated.  Both Councils were of the view that that they could support Option 1 (no change) or Option 2 (Properties to the north of Moulton parish at or in the vicinity of Farriers Grange and Lambert Grove developments).  It was suggest that any changes (if supported by the residents) should reflect the new developments of Farriers Grange, Lambert Grove, and Kennett Park Close, plus the sundry fairly new residential properties on the western side of the B1085. It was strongly viewed that due to the historic ties of the rural areas behind the new developments, and the land which adjoins the B1506 down to the Boys Grave cross road with School Road, the parish boundary of Moulton should remain here.  Villagers on the outskirts of Moulton on the B1085 (Sandpit Cottages, Seyham House, Lanwades Stud and Lanwades etc) had previously indicated that they wished to remain in Moulton.  

The officer leading this review had advised the Chairman that District Councillors had been very pleased to receive this joint response, which had guided their deliberations, and they had decided to test a recommendation for Option 2 in the consultation with residents.  The final decision would reflect the outcome of the consultation, which would start in March and run to 19th May.

The Council had been approached and asked if they wished to make any comments.  It was suggested that the reason for the recommendation was that, subject to local preference being established, the changes would potentially provide a more appropriate boundary and would reflect the identities and interests of local residents.  Dependent on the outcome of the review there might be the need to review the size of each of the parish councils (but so far as Moulton was concerned this was considered unlikely).  The estimated alteration to the number of electorates for Moulton in 2022 should the changes be implemented would be a decrease from 1121 to 877 (244).
It was resolved to make no further comments and to await the result of the consultation with residents in the affected area detailed in Option 2.

PARISH FORUM 
16th February – Freckenham Village Hall – the Chairman, Cllr Douglas James and Clerk attended.  There was a talk on new ways of working together which included proposed clustering for various projects either with various other agencies or working with neighbouring parishes – something Moulton had been doing for some time.
Cllr Millar had sent out a reminder that the next Parish Forum would take place on Wednesday 5th April at 7pm – venue to be agreed.
Chairman, Bill Rampling, advised that he was of the view that councillors were being encouraged to go to so many meetings where there was little or no positive outcome, and attendance was becoming a waste of time.  The most productive part of group meetings was the information exchange between Parishes.  He had resolved that he was minded no longer to attend Parish Forums.
Building Community Capacity Officer – Will Wright had been appointed and would be covering Moulton.
FARRIERS GRANGE & KENNETT PARK
An update was still awaited from Cllr Robin Millar as District Cllr Roger Dicker was currently on sick leave and did not anticipate being back in action until the end of April.

Issues under review and reported to Cllr Millar at the February meeting included the fact that it had been reported that the County Council was only prepared to adopt the section of the concrete road from the B1085 to the newly constructed pathway/cycle track on the Matthews Homes development.  This would be lit.  The remaining section of the concrete road would be unlit and would have to be adopted by the District Council.  This would not create the promised safe, lit pedestrian walk and cycleway from Jeddah Way to the B1085 to access public transport and the PO Stores. 

It was understood that the District Council would install some form of track (surface still to be agreed?) adjacent to the Care Home fence, through the woodland – but this would not be a cycle way and would be unlit.  This was contrary to the expectation of residents and the Parish Council.
The footway from Anvil Way to the top of the concrete road, which had been grassed over, without consultation with the Parish/District Council representative or residents would not be re-instated.  This failed to provide an access route for pedestrians, wheelchairs or buggies and was contrary to the landscaping/surfacing conditions imposed under the original consent.  The Council and residents were strongly of the view that this must be rectified and a fit for purpose route provided for pedestrians, buggies and wheel chairs. 

No progress has been made in the adoption and maintenance of the land adjacent to Jeddah Way, neither has any action been taken to secure a cut through from Lambert Grove.

 
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The following plans were available at the meeting and were considered.

5 Kennett Park Close – single storey rear extension, 25 Benefield Road 2 storey rear extension, 4 Benefield Road single storey rear extension.  Resolved to note and take no action.

Tree works at 3 Bridge Street – crown lifting and crown reduction of walnut tree in back garden near boundary fence, overhanging and at risk of causing potential damage to roof, and to permit more light into garden.  It was resolved to support this application.
Cllr Ed Chambers declared an interest and took no part in the discussion which followed.

22 The Street – new dwelling and outbuildings following demolition of existing property and garage.  It was agreed that the property was old, the structure had been allowed to deteriorate and was in a state of disrepair; in the circumstances the current plans seemed a good solution.  The proposals would have no direct consequences on neighbouring properties, as the development would be contained within the site.  It was proposed, seconded and unanimously agreed by councillors invited to take part in the discussion to support this application.
PLANNING DETERMINATIONS approved 
Lanwades Business Park – overspill carpark and Animal Health Trust 2 storey staff office building and intern accommodation and associated car parking.  Tree works approved at 19 and 20 Anvil Way Farriers Grange and single storey extension (front, side and rear) at 19 Benefield Road.
LOCAL PLAN – UPDATE – the Chairman had submitted the following representations on behalf of the Council:-
Moulton Parish Council has carefully considered the proposals in the review documents, and fully endorse the comments submitted by Herringswell Parish Council and the Rural Parish Alliance under the current Local Plan Consultation.

In addition to the above, Moulton Parish Council offers the following points relating to the effects the proposals will have on our immediate community and why the Parish Council considers the plan is unsound.

Positively prepared:

Although the plan makes reference to some discussion with East Cambs D C, we see no objectively assessed infrastructure requirements. The combined proposals for the two authorities could see development in the three villages of Red Lodge, Kennett and Kentford approaching 3000 homes in the Plan period, but no new transport infrastructure is proposed. The B1085, which runs through all three villages is the main through road from the A11 to the A14, and it is widely acknowledged that this is a pinch point in the transport network.  In order that appropriate developer contributions can be sought for an alternative route, fully costed plans need to be available prior to the Local Plan for the areas being approved.

Justified:

The Parish Council were and remain in full support of the original Core strategy CS1,  which set out that the majority of new development should be built in the most sustainable locations i.e. in the three market towns of Newmarket, Mildenhall and Brandon. The current proposals see a reversal of this, and the majority of new building will take place in areas lacking in infrastructure, and therefore development here will be unsustainable.

Effective:

My Council does not feel that this plan shows effective joint working, and the very weak Infrastructure Delivery Plan is a good example of how to say nothing in a lot of words.

Consistent with national policy:

The failure to identify the lack of necessary infrastructure to build sustainable communities is a major failure of these proposals, and as such is not consistent with the NPPF.

Two specific examples of how the Local Plan fails to address local needs are:-

1. The building and proposed development of more than 300 houses at Kentford, which is served by the Primary School at Moulton but there is no footpath to connect the two communities.

2. The proposal to build a new supermarket in the centre of Newmarket (SA18a) yet one of the principal arguments put forward against the development of Hatchfield Farm was the impact of more traffic on the Horse Racing Industry. There is no proposal for more retail development at Red Lodge!  

Please note that I wish to attend the Hearing Session in person.  As Chairman of Moulton Parish Council I represent one of the rural parishes who feel that our concerns and issues over infrastructure have been overlooked, and our neighbouring villages have had a large amount of development, which has had unwelcomed repercussions on village life in Moulton.  I wish to ensure that the views of the villages are heard, and that a fair balance is put back into this emerging plan to allow our Planners to take control over speculative development and to achieve sustainable, planned and cohesive growth.

In addition on behalf of the RPA (representing 15 rural parishes) the Chairman had submitted the email consultation response forms highlighting the views of the villages that the 3 market towns should absorb a higher level of growth than allocated in the final version of the consultation document.    Only 8.8% of growth has been allocated to Newmarket.  Placing large numbers of housing for the District in the rural villages will only lead to a higher demand on services in Newmarket, and this will result in an increase in traffic into the town, which will inevitably cause harm to the racing industry which the racing lobby is trying to protect.  Newmarket currently has the best level of infrastructure which is underutilised.  We have already objected to the removal of the Hatchfield Farm site which would provide a suitable location to ensure sequential development.  Due to the very low proposed housing development for Newmarket, there will be a lack of much needed affordable housing.  Newmarket already has employment opportunities, public transport, schools and medical services – and sustained development must be encouraged here, as well as in Mildenhall and Brandon – the other sustainable market towns within the District.

HATCHFIELD FARM, NEWMARKET - the Chairman reported that he had been contacted by Lord Derby’s solicitor.  It appeared Lord Derby had been approached by ‘an interested party’ requesting that he withdraw the High Court challenge subject to an uncontested agreement that he could build 260 dwellings on the site, but on the understanding that he would make no submission for further development here for a period of 25 years.  This approach was considered, and it was generally viewed that it was disappointing that that there would be  potential for further delay in resolving the issue of Hatchfield Farm.  Although Moulton Parish Council was a named party in the High Court appeal, it was acknowledged that Lord Derby was financing the action, and to this end the Parish Council would need to adhere to his wishes.  However it was felt necessary to find out what exactly was being suggested by the Horsemen's Group and Matthew Hancock, as the Chairman would need to explain to the other members of the RPA how the position now stood, as it had the potential to call into question the democratic control of the planning process.  

VILLAGE MAINTENANCE – Cllr Douglas James was not present for this agenda item.
The 3 year village maintenance contract with Pack Horse Fencing had terminated at the end of March 2015. The Council had resolved to abandon the previous practice of advertising and seeking tenders from maintenance contractors in Suffolk and Norfolk every 3 years.  Packhorse Fencing’s rate had proved to be competitive, and as Douglas James lived in the village he undertook numerous jobs and extra cuts at no additional charge, and when necessary was available on immediate notice to meet village needs for special events.  There was no compelling reason to award the contract to an outside operator who would have to travel into the village, and carry out the works to a set time scale and schedule.  The flexibility afforded by Packhorse Fencing had demonstrated to the Council that it was in the Council’s best interest and it would not be practical to seek competitive tenders in 2015 and 2016.  Douglas James of Packhorse Fencing had agreed to continue with the 2012 specification, at the rate agreed at that time amounting to £368.00 per cut.   It was also recognised that Mr James undertook extra work, at no charge, and whilst this was greatly appreciated, it was pointed out that this did not reflect the true cost of grass cutting, and he had been asked to bill for extra work required as a result of matches and training, or due to weather conditions.

In the light of these previous decisions concerning the ongoing maintenance contract the Chairman proposed that Packhorse Fencing should be asked to continue with the current contract for another 12 months, and additional quotes should not be sought for 2017/18.  It had been duly considered and minuted why outside contractors did not need to be asked to tender.  It was pointed out by the Clerk that it had also been recorded in the minutes of February 2016 that the contract price per cut must be reviewed for 2017/18.

The Chairman recommended that the 2012 specification be amended to reflect that the additional maintenance now required along the Brookside river bank (previously carried out (at no charge) by Mr John James deceased), and the cleaning of the bus shelter on the B1506 Bury Road, and that the charge should be increased to reflect this and the passage of 5 years since the rate was last set.  
It was proposed, seconded and unanimously agreed that Packhorse Fencing should be instructed to continue with the maintenance contract, as per the updated specification attached to the minute book Page 1115, at an increase rate per cut of £400.00.

WILD FLOWER SEEDS – the Chairman advised that the Council had previously considered the merits of sowing wild flower seeds on selected verges/open spaces.  He and Cllr James had recently cut back the overhanging hedge at Bridge Farm House adjacent to the village green (with the consent of the new owner) and the bare earth had been rotavated and prepared for seeding.  He was authorised on behalf of the Council to purchase wild flower seed to a maximum value of £100, to be planted as a trial on the village green and on the verge up the Newmarket Road opposite Maltings Close.
TREE WORKS - PLAYING FIELD– as agreed at the November meeting the Chairman, and Cllr James, on behalf of the Council had purchased a quantity of specimen trees including willow, silver birch and a red oak, compost and stakes and ties, from Birds Farm Trees, Sudbury at a cost of £658.65.  The Wiggins family had a made a generous contribution towards the Moulton tree planting scheme in memory of Brian and Jenny Wiggins, and Mrs Gill Gray had also asked to purchase a tree and memorial stake in memory of Parish and District Councillor Brian Gray.  The invoice in re-imbursement of the trees was presented at the meeting for payment and the Clerk advised that with the approval of the families she had now ordered 2 granite memorial plaques on supports in galvanized 2" square box section steel to provide a durable fixing for the plaques at a cost of £90 (plus VAT) each.  The families would be invited to attend when the memorials were installed.  

A working party comprising of the Chairman, Douglas James and Mark Price with the help of some villagers had planted the trees in front of the PO Stores where the ash trees had recently been removed, and adjacent to the brick wall  bordering Jennings Barn.

MANAGEMENT OF PLAYING FIELD

The Veterans had a fixture on the last Sunday in March, and if the Panthers Club did not have a game organised for 1st April it was proposed to take down and store the goal posts, to enable the grass to grow over the Easter period.  It was regretted that the tapes prohibiting use between matches/training were often removed and the request not to use the goal mouths ignored.  In the long term it was viewed that portable ‘rollaway goals’ would be the best option.  These were light weight, could be moved around the playing field and prevent excessive wear in the fixed goal mouths.  Also, during the winter they could be relocated to the village green.
Cllr Roger Dicker had been made aware of this need and had generously agreed to make a donation of £1,000 to the Village Hall Management Committee towards the cost of acquiring these on behalf of the village.  Users of the football pitch are required to make arrangements with the Village Hall Management Committee for use of the ground and changing and shower facilities, and it would therefore be appropriate for the Management Committee to have ownership of these goal posts.
The current price of the senior heavyweight 60mm freestanding goal posts was £820.55 plus VAT (and a delivery charge).   In addition the Chairman pointed out that flip over wheels were needed to enable the equipment to be moved around the playing field (this was the main reason for wanting free standing goal posts).  There would be an additional cost of around £500 – and the Council was asked to agree to fund this, if required.  It was suggested that an approach should be made to the District Council Parks officer to enquire whether there was any S106 money.  Cllr Peter Collin advised that he had some wheels which may be suitable for the purpose.
The Clerk was asked to liaise with Cllr Dicker and the Families and Communities Officer at Forest Heath to see what was required in order to finalise arrangements for the acquisition of the goals for the community, and receipt of the £1,000 funding to cover the purchase price by the Village Hall Management Committee.  
The Council authorised matched funding to the value of £500 (ex VAT which could be recovered) if for Health & Safety purposes it was necessary to acquire the flip-over wheels supplied by the manufacturer of the goals.

PLAY EQUIPMENT

The Council had decided to replace the old Wicksteed seesaw, and a provisional sum of £2,000 had been included in the 2017/18 budget.
At the February meeting Cllr Mark Price advised the Council that he had received an estimate of around £4,000 for a multi seesaw from Kompan – the firm who had undertaken the previous playground upgrade.

Following the February meeting the Clerk and Cllr Price had sought competitive quotes from 3 suppliers, and Wicksteed had suggested either a traditional multi seesaw or a Buddy Board rocker.  Having considered all the options he was of the view that this would be more suitable and cover a better age range in the playground, when considering the other pieces of equipment.  It was recommended for ages 5 to 12 and could be used by 3-4  children either sitting, standing or being held in place by adults who could use the equipment like a standard seesaw.  Cllr Price was of the view that this had less risk factors being lower on the ground and less likely to fly up and hit someone under the chin,  which can happen with the standard traditional ‘non bump’ see saw.

The Clerk presented all the quotes received for the supply of the equipment, delivery charges and installation and the re-fixing of the safety tiles.
The Parish Council had initially considered self help to reduce the cost, by removing the existing seesaw and safety tiles, excavating the concrete, removing the seesaw and concrete off site (eliminate the skip charge of £660), and providing safety fencing, village hall washing facilities etc.  All the quotes detailed below exclude  these extras and the ex VAT costs were
Wicksteed 

Buddy Board – price £2,260.49
Multi Seesaws:-

The cheapest was the Wicksteed Cockerel  at  £2,178.28
 HAGS SMP Springtime Multi User Seesaw £3,668.00
 Kompan Multi Seesaw £4,346.55 
 

County Cllr Robin Millar had generously offered £2,000 towards the cost of this equipment.

In the absence of Cllr Price the Clerk advised that he recommended the purchase of the Buddy Board, for reasons detailed above, and the price was very competitive.  

It was also pointed out that the excavation of the concrete under the existing seesaw may be more difficult to remove than had previously been thought.  The suppliers had suggested that total excavation was needed, not just a small section into which the new fixings could be fitted.  The Parish Council working party could remove the seesaw at ground level, and dispose of the seesaw and concrete base.  Wicksteed would charge an extra £350 on top of the basic quote for the excavation of the underground concrete base.
After some discussion it was agreed that councillors wanted further time to consider all the options and review the full specifications in the supplier brochures, and a decision would be deferred until the next meeting.
In addition as part of the long term upgrade of the play area quotations had also been obtained for a timber cableway to be installed along the village green perimeter fence to the playing field – behind the goal post, and in line with the climbing frame.
Quotes received were £8,519, £9,333 and £10,920.
The Chairman asked for a volunteer to research into possible sources of grant aid with the assistance of Community Action Suffolk prior to taking a decision on the purchase of this new equipment.  The cost could not be met from reserves but would need to be significantly subsidised by grant aid.  Cllr David Clarke agreed to investigate the opportunities for funding.
Play Inspections – the District Council’s Parks Manager had advised that the monthly inspection cost for continuing with this service would remain at £24.50 per visit, and the annual independent safety audit had risen from £52.08 to £53.50.  The Clerk had confirmed on behalf of the Council that Moulton wished to continue with these safety checks.
Cllr Douglas James undertook the remaining weekly checks of the play area at a charge of £11.50 per visit. 

Village Spring Clean – the Chairman advised that the village and hall spring clean had been fixed for Saturday 25th March. It was resolved that, as in previous years, the Parish Council would pay 50% of the cost for volunteer refreshments provided by the PO Stores.
Packhorse Bridge – following numerous complaints by the Council that the re-pointing and repairs were not being completed as per the specification, the Clerk  had now received an email from English Heritage advising that they were “ in the process of releasing out present MTC contractor, and they will be replaced at the start of April with a new one. One of the key issues in the first few months of the new contract is to revisit some of the works carried out by our present MTC contractor and address issues found. One of the jobs on this list is Moulton. I will be in touch with what’s happening shortly. Please do contact me if you need anything else or any further updates. Hopefully with a new contractor we may get better quality works”.
FINANCE & ADMINISTRATION 
Payment of Accounts - the Council confirmed and authorised the payment of the accounts presented at the meeting, as per the full list detailing payments for the 2016/2017 financial year, attached to the minute book.

Internal Audit of Accounts - a copy of the Finance Working Group’s report into the effectiveness of the internal audit had been circulated.  It was resolved that members were satisfied that the Council had maintained an adequate and effective audit of the accounting records and of its system of internal control in accordance with proper practice, and should adopt this review in its entirety - attached to Page 1114 of the Minute Book.  This resolution was unanimously agreed. 

The draft annual report had been circulated and it was resolved that this should now be published and made available for the annual parish meeting

SUFFOLK ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS 
Details of the Area Meeting had been circulated.  Unfortunately no councillor was able to represent Moulton on 14th March.  The Area SALC Chairman had sent out an email saying that he was disappointed at the poor representation at these meetings, and consideration needed to be given as to the number of meetings when so few attend.

Bill Rampling advised that he had replied saying that the feeling at Moulton and other councils was that we go to so many meetings and the result is little or no positive outcome.  Therefore it was felt that attendance was a waste of time.  The most productive part of group meetings was the information exchange between Parishes. It was viewed by Moulton that we should meet less frequently and try to cover areas that Councils could undertake and make a difference.

The Council acknowledged receipt of various briefings which had been circulated.

The next meetings of the Council was fixed for Monday 8th May at 6.30 at the School,  and it was confirmed that the Annual Parish Meeting had been arranged for Monday 24th April  at the village hall at 7pm.  Prior to the annual meeting a brief Council meeting would be held to deal with any year end financial and administrative matters.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.30 pm.
Signed             Bill Rampling                             Date   8th May 2017
FINANCIAL WORKING GROUP REPORT

AND THE REVIEW OF EFFECTIVENESS OF THE INTERNAL AUDIT AND CONTROLS FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31.3.2017

The internal audit of the Council’s financial and administrative records was completed in January 2017.  The Honorary Auditor reported to the Chairman that the Parish Council’s records continue to be maintained to a high standard, and he had no further comment to make on this.  He was satisfied that the appropriate controls and systems were in place to enable the Parish Council to discharge its financial obligations in an acceptable manner.

A further audit check will be carried out at the end of the financial year, following the completion of the annual return, and prior to submission of the accounts for the external audit.

The Parish Council’s Finance Working Group comprising the Chairman, Vice Chairman and Cllr Ron Wallwork were satisfied that the Council was maintaining an adequate and effective control of its accounting procedures and records in accordance with the proper practices.  The internal audit had been completed by Mr David Unwin, a chartered accountant and partner of Baker Tilly in Bury St Edmunds.  He took over from Mr Steve Pleass of Barclays Bank, in January 2009, the Internal Auditor for the previous 4 years, and prior to this date the Council benefited from the services of the District Council’s audit department.  The accounts and records had therefore always been subjected to a thorough internal audit process.  During this time all parties were totally satisfied that the financial and administrative controls were entirely adequate and worked satisfactorily.

The Working Group had also re-assessed the systems of internal control. The records were checked in December 2016 and would be again in April 2017. The bank was reconciled on a regular basis.  All cheques were countersigned by 2 members of the Council, and copies of all paid invoices were approved and signed by the Chairman.  The Clerk reported the payment of bills to the Council at each meeting, and there was an up to date running schedule of payments.  VAT was correctly accounted for and reclaimed.  A proper budget process had been worked through, including precept calculation and was considered at the January 2017 meeting – as recorded on Page 1092 of the minute book.

Mrs Stone had maintained the Council’s records for the past 31 years, and the councillors and auditors had at all times been entirely satisfied by the manner in which she had undertaken her duties, and had presented the accounts.  In addition, the Council’s Risk Assessment was reviewed annually and had been updated on 9/1/2017.

Fidelity Guarantee (Employee Dishonesty) Insurance Cover – the cover had been increased to £50,000.  Review of Insurance – details of the cover were considered on 12/9/2016 – it was agreed that the amount of cover was adequate and no changes were required at that time.  The Clerk holds an Asset register, which is updated when necessary – the Council’s property is checked against the register each April by the Clerk and Chairman.

Standing orders were revised and updated on 13/1/2014 and financial regulations are in place, and are reviewed regularly.

The Financial Working Group is of the view that the internal audit and controls were effective, and had been undertaken in a competent and thorough manner, and proposes that the Parish Council considers and adopts this report at their meeting on 16/3/2017. 

Moulton Parish Council

Packhorse Fencing
For the attention of Mr Douglas James

Dear Mr James

Moulton Parish – Village Maintenance Contract 2017/2018
You have currently been employed by the Council for general grass cutting, weeding, strimming and hedgecutting under a contract drawn up in 2012.  The Council agreed at the meeting held on 16th March to renew the contract for another year to 31st March 2018, and the specification has been updated and now includes

1.  Cutting the village green, both ways at each cut

2.  Cutting of the area around the recreation ground, and strimming around the play equipment and trees.  Cutting the pitch to a level suitable for ball games.  Should extra cutting be required by the football club currently hiring the pitch, then any extra cutting for match requirements must be negotiated directly with Club representatives.

3.  Cutting and strimming of the grass areas around the village hall.

4.  The general cutting and strimming of the other grass areas, which are marked on the enclosed plan, including the river bank along Brookside previously cut by Mr John James dec’d.  

5.  Sweep out, generally clean and apply disinfectant to floor of bus shelter on the Newmarket Road, and cleaning and sweeping the bus shelter at Moulton End, on the B1506 by the entrance to the Business Park.

6.  The cutting of the beech hedge outside the Village Hall.  This should be separately itemised in your quote, and will probably only need to be cut once per annum.

Additional village maintenance is required as and when requested by the Council and is charged separately on an hourly basis.  You also carry out 3 checks of the play equipment each month at a cost of £11.50 per inspection.

The contract is mainly for the extent of the growing season – starting week commencing 1st April, and the number of visits will be determined by weather conditions, but average attendance should be on a two weekly basis.  Usually the cutting season finishes by the end of October.  During the season the grass shall not be allowed to grow to a length of more that 75mm, and shall not be longer than 25 mm after cutting.

Prior to every cut, all grass areas should be cleared of rubbish, leaves, litter and stones, and the cost of the removal should be included in the rate.  In addition where rough areas have been cut and clippings fall onto adjacent paths, playground safety surfacing, etc, these must be cleared.  As you are well aware care needs to be taken to cut as closely as possible to edges and around obstructions, and extreme care must be taken when cutting around trees.

Please note that the Contractor is to be solely responsible for the safety of his machines, and for any damage that may be caused to such machines, or to any person or any property, which suffers as a result of his actions.  You will be required to hold necessary and adequate insurance cover.
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